BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 25th May 2016
Present:
Councillor Lloyd Bunday (Chair)

Councillors James Burton, David Howes, Ian Jelley, Jan Smith and Lesley Thurland 
Also Present
Councillors Maggie Don, Mark Rowley, Mick Scrimshaw and Michael Tebbutt 
16.EX.01
APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Russell Roberts.
16.EX.02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor James Burton declared a personal interest in item 11 – Delivering our Town Centres.
Councillor David Howes declared a personal interest in item 12 – Keyways Housing Allocations Scheme.
16.EX.03
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 13th April 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
16.EX.04
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s draft work programme to be published on 26th May 2016 would be emailed to members following the meeting.
16.EX.05
AGREEMENT OF FUTURE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE START TIMES
A report was submitted which provided Members with the opportunity of changing the start time of the committee as a result of a decision by Council on 20th April 2016 to ‘allow and committee, sub-committee, forum or working party to resolve to commence its meetings at a time earlier than 7.00pm if that is its wish’.

Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the meeting and outlined his concerns regarding attendance at the meeting if start times were brought forward.

Councillor Smith proposed and Councillor Howes seconded and it was

RESOLVED
that future meetings of the Executive Committee would commence at 6.30pm 
16.EX.06
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which provided:-
(a) An update on the timeline in Kettering Market Place;

(b) A summary of work underway to improve wayfinder signage around the town centre; and

(c) A brief update of the Women’s Tour Event
Timeline – Update

The meeting heard that the Timeline on Kettering’s multi-award winning Market Place would soon welcome a new addition, as work was underway to deliver a slab commemorating the awarding of Freedom of the Borough to the Borough to the Anglian Regiment in 2011.
Work was also underway to evaluate or install other significant events in Kettering’s past to ensure that those that merit inclusion are recognised with commemorative plaques of the same kind, including the 150th anniversary of the first Co-op shop to be opened in Kettering.   A large number of dates had been proposed when the timeline was initially considered and more information would be provided about any additional suitable plaques in the future.

Wayfinder Signage

Kettering had always relied on traditional finger post signage, supplemented with town centre maps, but as an improving town centre with more on offer, the time had come to upgrade our approach to wayfinding.  Investigative work was currently underway prior to consultation with local businesses who would have the opportunity to comment on the proposals.  The most suitable signage companies would be selected through a competitive tendering process once the consultation had taken place.
Women’s Tour Update

The route and timings had now been finalised for the Women’s Tour and was included in the agenda.

Following the presentation speakers addressed the committee.

Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the committee and stressed the importance of consultation with local businesses and business groups regarding the wayfinding signage and requested information on how the cost of the signage would be covered. In response to Councillor Scrimshaw’s questions it was noted that the consultation timetable was yet to be set but would include all businesses in the community and active business groups.  Funding for the signage would be obtained through the capital programme.

Councillor Tebbutt addressed the committee and raised queries regarding the timings and route and promotional activity for Desborough and Rothwell. In response, it was noted that Northamptonshire County Council were engaging with schools on the route, supplying flags, hats and promotional material.  
Councillor Jelley recommended and Councillor Burton seconded the recommendation and it was 

RESOLVED
that the Executive;

(i) Supports work to explore potential new additions to the Kettering Timeline;

(ii) Notes work underway to improve wayfinder signage around the town centre;
(iii) Welcomes the update of the Women’s Tour event

16.EX.07
KEYWAYS HOUSING ALLOCATIONS SCHEME
A report was submitted which sought approval of the revised Housing Allocations Scheme, which underpinned the allocation of social rented homes to households in housing need in the Borough.
In February 2015, the Executive Committee agreed to adopt a 
revised Housing Allocations Scheme for the allocation of social and affordable homes in the Borough.  It was proposed that a review would be carried out annually to ensure that the Housing Allocation Scheme remained relevant in meeting local housing needs and adhered to changes to the legal framework governing the allocations of social housing.
During the past 12 months, there had been a 90% increase in homelessness applications.  This  was largely due to a significant increase in tenancy terminations in the private rented sector and with many landlords seeking to capitalise on fast rising rents it was likely that private landlords would be even more reluctant to accept tenants in receipt of benefits following the Governments four year freeze on Local Housing Allowances.  It was clear that the private rented sector would no longer provide an affordable housing solution for many of customers.
As a result of the consultation undertaken with partners and the findings from the revisions of the Housing Allocations Scheme in February 2015, changes to the current scheme were proposed and outlined in the report.  These changes would address the shortcomings of the previous scheme, and respond to changing policy climate and housing market we were now working in.
Councillor Don addressed the committee and outlined her concerns regarding the bigger picture and hidden homelessness.
Councillor Howes commented on the difficulties within the current climate caused by government policy. 
Councillor Bellamy had submitted a letter which outlined his concerns regarding the revisions to the scheme.  The Head of Housing reassured the committee that the drafted scheme was in line with statutory requirements and a stringent verification process was in place when new applications were received.

Councillor Burton proposed and Councillor Thurland seconded the recommendation and it was 

RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee adopt the revised Housing Allocations Scheme with immediate effect.

16.EX.08
SERVICE PLANS 2016/17 AND BEYOND

Members received a report which presented the 2016/17 service plans for endorsement.

It was reported that in rapidly changing times it was important that the service plans remain flexible and responsive to change.  They would therefore remain fluid and may be updated throughout the year to ensure that the Council remained light on its feet.  The service plans are reported every two years for endorsement.

Councillor Jelley proposed and Councillor Smith seconded the recommendation and it was

RESOLVED
that members endorsed the 2016/17 service plans


(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.40 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

Executive No. 1
25.5.16

